



# BRIEFING

February 2021

# **Conflict Gold to Responsible Gold**

A Roadmap for Companies & Governments

By Sasha Lezhnev

The technology, jewelry, financial, and automotive sectors are increasingly at risk of purchasing gold via Dubai that benefits armed groups responsible for mass atrocities in multiple countries in East and Central Africa. Five main policy issues continue to incentivize the conflict gold trade and disincentivize the responsible artisanal trade, presenting key opportunities for action by governments, companies, and banks.

# **Executive Summary**

Gold's meteoric rise in price has brought renewed attention to the problem of conflict gold—gold that funds armed groups and criminal networks. Over \$4 billion in conflict-affected or high-risk gold from Central and East Africa flows to international markets annually, 1, 2 including to the United States, India, the Middle East, Europe, and China. 3, 4, 5 Electronics, jewelry, automotive, and financial services companies are at risk of purchasing conflict and high-risk gold from the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), the Central African Republic (CAR), Sudan, and South Sudan via Dubai, United Arab Emirates (UAE). Gold from these conflict-affected countries is primarily smuggled to neighboring countries—namely Uganda, Rwanda, Cameroon, Kenya, Chad, and Burundi—and then exported to Dubai before ending up in jewelry or gold bars around the world. 6, 7, 8, 9

Meanwhile, a nascent trade in responsible, conflict-free artisanal gold is emerging from East and Central Africa, but it needs significant regional and international policy changes and industry engagement in order to grow. Hundreds of thousands of men and women work in artisanal and small-scale gold mining (ASM) in East and Central Africa, but they are frequently exploited by corrupt officials, criminal traders, armed units, and poor policies. COVID-19 has left artisanal mining communities in the region even more vulnerable to price and criminal exploitation.<sup>10, 11</sup>

International regulations, due diligence standards, and industry auditing programs established over the past decade to combat the conflict gold trade have significantly improved awareness of the problem. However, there are five main obstacles to a sustainable solution, presenting new opportunities for governments and industry to have an impact.

 Lack of consequences. Refiners and traders who deal in conflict gold have faced few, if any, financial or legal consequences for contributing to armed conflict or pillaging, despite United States, United Nations (UN), and European Union (EU) sanctions regimes, industry auditing programs, and laws that address these issues.

- Weak policies and enforcement in Dubai and other world gold centers. Policies on gold trading and customs in the UAE, India, and other global gold centers are inconsistent and insufficiently enforced, which incentivizes smuggling and money laundering. The new London Bullion Market Association (LBMA) international bullion center initiative, which threatens to cut off gold centers from global supply chains if they do not enact key responsible gold reforms, provides useful leverage to try to change those policies.<sup>12,13</sup>
- Imbalanced gold export taxes. Gold export taxes among gold-producing states and neighboring countries in East and Central Africa are severely imbalanced, significantly incentivizing smuggling. For example, Uganda and Cameroon have substantially lower gold taxes than neighboring DRC and CAR, respectively, thus making it much more profitable to smuggle gold to those countries.
- Policy disincentives. Policies in the region hinder or completely preclude miners' ability to register legally, secure property rights, or have protection, creating major obstacles to developing the responsible artisanal mining sector. Government corruption exacerbates those challenges.
- Lack of financing. Financing for responsible, conflict-free mining in East and Central Africa is severely lacking, making mining cooperatives vulnerable to illicit actors who provide prefinancing.

#### Main recommendations

The trade in conflict gold is prolific and problematic, but companies, governments, and financial institutions can pursue the following five actions to have significant impact:

- Establish greater consequences for trading in conflict gold. The United States, the UN Security Council (UNSC), and the EU should investigate and, if appropriate, sanction refining and trading companies that deal in conflict gold. Jewelry and electronics companies should stop sourcing from refiners that have failed credible independent audits on conflict minerals. Such policies have helped clean up the trade in other conflict minerals.
- Strengthen policies and enforcement in Dubai. The UAE government should close the regulatory and enforcement loopholes that allow for trade in conflict and high-risk gold, in line with LBMA and Financial Action Task Force (FATF) recommendations.
- Harmonize gold export taxes. The US Department of State and the EU should work with regional governments—in Uganda, Rwanda, the DRC, CAR, and Cameroon, in particular—to harmonize gold taxes in order to reduce smuggling and facilitate growth in the conflict-free gold trade.
- Remove disincentives for artisanal miners. Donor governments should work with mining ministries in reforming policies to formalize artisanal mining, for instance, by reducing the red tape for miners to access property rights and by lowering miner registration costs. Governments in the region and gold refiners should adopt the CRAFT code, <sup>14</sup> a standard for improving artisanal mining conditions.
- Source from conflict-free artisanal mines. Refiners that have passed credible international audits should increase sourcing from responsible artisanal gold projects in the region. Pilot projects to source responsible gold from the DRC to Western markets should be scaled up.



#### Conflict at the Source

Of the four main conflict minerals (gold, tin, tantalum, and tungsten), <sup>15</sup> gold has been the most difficult to address, as it is easy to smuggle and to sell virtually anywhere. It is also a lifeline for corrupt ruling networks when other sources of revenue have dried up. In East and Central Africa, gold continues to fund armed conflict and human rights abuses in four main countries: Sudan, South Sudan, CAR, and the DRC.

On the ground, armed groups and army units profit from the conflict gold trade in three main ways: by controlling gold mines and forcing miners to work, by illegally taxing trading routes, and by raiding mines. <sup>16</sup> In the first, most common scenario, militia or army commanders force artisanal miners to hand over a portion of the gold they produce, and they then sell the gold to traders or collaborate with them to sell or smuggle the gold onward. <sup>17, 18</sup> The commanders, from both nonstate armed groups and national armies, then share their profits with political sponsors, corrupt government officials, and business partners, or they use them to

In East and Central Africa, gold continues to fund armed conflict and human rights abuses in four main countries: Sudan, South Sudan, CAR, and the DRC.

purchase or barter for weapons, ammunition, supplies, or assets for themselves.<sup>19, 20, 21</sup> In other cases, armed commanders run checkpoints and force traders to pay illegal taxes.<sup>22</sup> For example, one study estimated that armed groups in CAR generated at least \$6.5 million annually from such roadblocks.<sup>23</sup> Armed groups also sporadically attack mines to raid them for gold stashes.<sup>24</sup> In gold mining areas controlled by armed groups, civilians face severe consequences, from sexual and gender-based violence to displacement to child soldier conscription and forced child labor.

### The Democratic Republic of Congo

In eastern DRC, where an estimated 3.1 to 7.6 million people have died as a result of armed conflict and where there are approximately 130 active armed groups, <sup>25, 26</sup> gold is a major driver of conflict. An estimated 10 to 20 tons of gold, worth \$300 to \$600 million, is smuggled out of the DRC annually.<sup>27</sup> Conflict gold provides the largest source of revenue to armed actors in eastern DRC, including armed groups and many national military units that profit through illegal taxation, raiding of mines, and collaboration with smugglers.<sup>28, 29, 30</sup> The UN Group of Experts detailed how one militia, the Nduma défense du Congo-Rénové (NDC-R), generated major revenue by selling gold to traders in Uganda and Burundi, purchased arms and ammunition from the DRC army, and engaged in extensive sexual violence against civilians, mostly women and children.<sup>31, 32</sup> Army commanders have also been major profiteers in the conflict gold trade. General Gabriel Amisi, the late Colonel Delphin Kahimbi, and a number of other Congolese army officers have been named in UN Group of Experts reports as being involved in the illegal mining and smuggling of gold.<sup>33, 34</sup>

#### **Central African Republic**

In CAR, gold mining has increased significantly in recent years as many miners have switched from diamonds,<sup>35</sup> and the latest estimates point to roughly 5.7 tons of gold production per year, worth approximately \$235 million.<sup>36</sup> Just as diamonds have long fueled armed conflict in CAR, gold has increasingly been trafficked and used by criminal groups to acquire cash and weapons. As of late 2014, the UN Panel of Experts on CAR estimated that around two tons of gold—worth over \$60 million—is trafficked each year.<sup>37,38</sup> With the significant increase in production, this number is likely much higher today. CAR's Bureau d'evaluation et de controle de diamant et d'or (BEDCOR) estimates that 90% of all gold production continues to be trafficked out of the country.<sup>39</sup> Armed groups control mines in western and eastern CAR. One of the ex-Séléka militias, Union pour la Centrafrique (UPC), controls the Nzako and Bakouma mining sites in the southeast



of the country.<sup>40</sup> In western CAR, anti-Balaka groups maintain a presence in mines around Boassangoa, Yaloké, Amada Gaza, Sosso-Nakombo, and elsewhere.<sup>41</sup> In addition, the UN Panel of Experts on CAR has reported a number of cases of extrajudicial killings, forced labor, and sexual violence at anti-Balaka-controlled mines.<sup>42</sup>

#### Sudan

Sudan is the largest gold producer of the four countries, generating approximately 90 tons per year.<sup>43</sup> However, a significant portion is connected to armed groups, as both nonstate armed groups and companies linked to security agencies have become involved in the artisanal and industrial gold sectors. 44, 45 The UN estimated in 2016 that the Jebel Amir region of Darfur produced approximately \$422 million worth of gold annually and that armed groups generated an estimated \$54 million annually from the gold trade in that region. 46 More recently, at least one company controlled by security sector actors—Al-Junaid For Multi Activities—was granted a monopoly by the Central Bank of Sudan (CBOS) in 2018 to purchase and export gold from small producers, 47 making an unspecified "modest margin of profit" in the process. 48, 49 Some of this profit has been used to equip and recruit young men in Sudan and across the Sahel to the Rapid Support Forces (RSF),<sup>50</sup> which has been implicated in the commission of widespread and systematic violations of international humanitarian and human rights law.51 Other armed groups such as the Sudan Liberation Army/Abdul Wahid (SLA/AW) in Darfur have found a "significant source of financing as a result of gold exploitation" and are now trading gold for weapons and ammunition, according to the UN.52 The discovery of new gold mines in Darfur in 2019 resulted in armed clashes between the Sudanese army and rebel groups.<sup>53</sup> Furthermore, the continued use of toxic substances at processing sites has led local communities to protest, resulting in incidents of excessive force and violence between these communities and the RSF soldiers and National Intelligence Security Service (NISS, now the General Intelligence Service, or GIS) agents guarding the facilities.54,55

The civilian-led government has recently taken steps to bring the mining sector under its control,<sup>56,57,58</sup> but more could be done to promote the reforms' long-term success. The government ended the controlling presence of the national security agency and Omar al-Bashir's ruling party operatives in the Mining Ministry's oversight and collection agencies, and it terminated the mining licenses of former regime insiders.<sup>59</sup> The Mining Ministry improved the collection of government dues from franchise and processing companies, which had often ignored their contractual obligations.<sup>60</sup> In the first half of 2020, the government also ended the monopoly of the central bank over gold exports and launched a bourse that offers prices aligned with international markets.<sup>61</sup> Intended to create a disincentive for gold smuggling and improve the country's foreign currency earnings, these measures fell short of realizing their objectives,<sup>62</sup> as the government did little to end the preferential treatment of its own companies, carried over from Bashir's period.<sup>63</sup> Moreover, gold production and trading companies affiliated with the army, the GIS, and the RSF continue their activities in these sectors while shielding their revenues from government oversight, thus adding to the severity of the economic crisis and threatening to cripple Sudan's path to democracy.<sup>64,65</sup>

#### South Sudan

South Sudan has also been home to armed groups profiting from the artisanal gold trade since the start of the civil war in 2013.<sup>66,67,68</sup> Gold from the state of Kapoeta has been smuggled out of the country by networks of government officials and international mining interests, leading to the increased militarization of the gold trade in the state.<sup>69</sup> Gold traders in South Sudan estimate the annual monetary value of the gold trade at \$24 million, but this is likely underestimated due to smuggling.<sup>70</sup> The UN found that the Sudan People's Liberation Movement/Army in Opposition (SPLM-IO) has engaged in gold mining around Kajo Kaji.<sup>71</sup> The SPLM-IO and another rebel group, the National Salvation Front (NAS), both fund their war efforts in part from gold.<sup>72</sup> Around Lobonok, Wondoruba, and the Luri River, both opposition groups mined gold

and taxed civilians working in gold mines.<sup>73</sup> These groups have collectively been involved in multiple human rights violations, from attacks against civilians to the recruitment of child soldiers to sexual violence.<sup>74, 75, 76</sup>

# Neighboring Countries as Smuggling Hubs

From the producing states of CAR, the DRC, South Sudan, and Sudan, conflict gold is mainly trafficked to neighboring countries: from CAR to Cameroon,<sup>77</sup> Chad, and Sudan;<sup>78</sup> from the DRC to Uganda, Rwanda, or Burundi;<sup>79</sup> from South Sudan to Uganda and Kenya;<sup>80,81</sup> and from Sudan to Chad (although most Sudanese gold is exported directly to the UAE).<sup>82</sup> These neighboring countries often charge much lower taxes on gold than the producing states, providing major incentives for smuggling.<sup>83</sup>



## Uganda

Uganda is a consolidation point for gold smuggled from the DRC and South Sudan. Two main refineries have been established in Uganda over the past four years and have collectively exported over 34 tons of gold since 2017, according to records reviewed by The Sentry. Uganda's export of approximately \$1.2 billion in gold (27.8 tons) in 2019 represents a vast increase in its official gold exports over the past five years, as the country only exported \$443,000 in gold in 2014. Uganda is only estimated to produce a maximum of three tons of gold per year, so it can be inferred that most of the gold it exports is imported. 66.87

A handful of exporters and smugglers bring the gold to Uganda from the major gold-trading cities in eastern DRC, and the UN reported that smugglers have bribed officials to move it across the border. 88,89 Uganda also remains a hub for gold smuggled from South Sudan, according to the UN, with members of both NAS and the SPLM/A-IO confirming having sold gold from South Sudan in Uganda. 90 Because South Sudan does not produce certificates of origin for its gold, South Sudanese gold being traded in Uganda is likely either mispresented as being of Ugandan origin or traded without any certificates of origin. 91 The Ministry of Mining of South Sudan has stated that any South Sudanese certificates of origin were "inevitably fraudulent." 92

#### Rwanda

Rwanda is the destination for a significant amount of smuggled gold from eastern DRC and has become a major gold exporter since 2017. In fact, gold is now one of Rwanda's largest exports, despite the country's low annual production capacity (20-30 kg). According to the Rwanda National Bank, in 2019-2020, Rwandan gold exports increased 755% over the previous year. And in 2019, the UAE imported \$472 million in gold from Rwanda, according to UN trade data, up from \$72 million in 2015, \$8 million in 2014, and none in years prior to that. Rwandan customs and border controls are insufficient. Rwandan and Uganda was smuggled from the DRC and that Rwandan customs and border controls are insufficient.

One of the businesspersons that has been involved in the Rwandan gold trade in recent years is Belgian gold trader Alain Goetz. Goetz has reportedly been involved in exporting gold from Rwanda since 2017, 101 and, according to the UN, in 2018 the Rwandan gold trade was mainly controlled by Goetz. Africa Confidential reports that Goetz entered into a partnership with the Rwandan government to build a gold refinery in Rwanda. In 2019, Aldango Ltd refinery launched with a reported refining capacity of six tons of gold per month. Corporate records and multiple media outlets indicate that Aldango is a joint venture between two firms, Aldabra Ltd and Hilly Metals Investment Company. Documents reviewed by The Sentry suggest that Aldabra Ltd is effectively controlled by Goetz, and Goetz acknowledged to the UN in 2020 that he is an owner of Aldabra Ltd. In response to a list of specific questions posed by The Sentry with respect to these activities, Goetz did not answer, opting instead to make vague accusations against The Sentry, assert a range of claims about his companies' activities, and insist he needed information about The Sentry's sources in order to respond.

#### Cameroon

Cameroon remains a preferred destination for smuggled gold from CAR, as it can be sold there at a higher price than in Bangui. 112, 113 Often, gold traffickers use the roads through southern Chad, which can be safer than those through CAR, to get into Cameroon. 114 When the roads are too unsafe to travel, smugglers use air transportation to move the gold from Bangui, where local authorities lack the controls to search for and stop gold from leaving the country. 115 Some smugglers in CAR use diplomatic passports to facilitate their transport and pay bribes to field agents to avoid scrutiny. 116 In January 2020, Robert Baker, CEO of the Bekora Miners refinery in Cameroon, said that most of the gold processed in his refinery was not declared to customs in order to avoid paying taxes. 117, 118

#### Burundi

Burundi is another hub for smuggled Congolese gold. The UN Group of Experts has reported for over 20 years that gold from eastern DRC has been smuggled to Burundi.<sup>119</sup> However, the rise of Uganda and Rwanda as regional gold hubs, combined with instability in Burundi in recent years, may have lessened the country's ability to attract as much smuggled gold. In February 2020, gold traders in the DRC reported that some gold smuggled from the DRC to Burundi was then smuggled to Rwanda for refining there.<sup>120</sup>

#### Chad

Chad is one of the destinations for gold from Darfur, Sudan, <sup>121</sup> and is one of the smuggling routes for gold from areas of eastern CAR controlled by ex-Séléka armed groups, according to multiple reports. <sup>122, 123</sup> Gold is smuggled to Chad by



both road and air,<sup>124</sup> and gold has reportedly been traded for stolen vehicles that were then smuggled back into Sudan.<sup>125</sup> Furthermore, Chadian traders have reportedly introduced mercury into some artisanal gold mines in CAR.<sup>126</sup>

# Supply Chains to Dubai and Then Onward

From East and Central Africa, gold is overwhelmingly exported to Dubai, UAE; an estimated 95% of gold from the 10 countries highlighted in this report is imported by the UAE. Dubai's limited regulations and lax enforcement attract traders of artisanal and small-scale gold, and The Sentry has identified four main money laundering risk factors for gold in the UAE: large cash transactions for gold continue to take place, customs checks and controls for hand-carried gold are weak and do not require proof of payment, oversight of the Dubai gold souk is inadequate, and numerous large refiners are not subject to independent audits. 129

From Dubai, gold is sold onward to North America, Europe, India, China, and the Middle East, <sup>130</sup> presenting major risks for multinational electronics, automotive, and jewelry companies and for banks and other financial institutions. <sup>131</sup>

Switzerland remains the world's largest hub for gold refining, processing an estimated 70% of all unrefined gold each year. <sup>132</sup> In 2018, Switzerland was the third-biggest destination for gold from the UAE, importing approximately 58 tons, or \$2.4 billion, according to UN trade statistics. <sup>133</sup> After being refined, almost half of Swiss gold is sold to jewelers, approximately one third is sold to banks, and the rest is sold to various industries. <sup>134</sup> Due to voluntary standards that refineries apply to ensure that the gold refined is conflict free, the Swiss government admitted in a report that they cannot exclude the possibility of conflict gold being used by its country's refineries. <sup>135, 136</sup>

In China, the world's largest annual gold consumer since 2013,<sup>137</sup> work began in 2015 on establishing due diligence requirements for gold refiners, which still need to be finalized and fully implemented. Since then, the China Chamber of Commerce of Metals, Minerals & Chemicals Importers & Exporters (CCCMC), in cooperation with the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), has established an auditing requirement for all Chinese gold refiners based on OECD due diligence guidance.<sup>138</sup> When implemented, this program will reportedly have independent third-party auditors,<sup>139,140</sup> but it will be important to ensure the quality of the independent audits.

India, the world's second-largest gold consumer, <sup>141</sup> an important jewelry manufacturing center, and a top-four destination for gold from Dubai, <sup>142</sup> continues to have significant policy issues on gold and money laundering that need to be addressed. An in-depth study on India and illicit gold by IMPACT highlighted that "there is a significant amount of evidence demonstrating that trade routes from the Great Lakes region of Africa go to India, often via Dubai," and that the UAE is India's largest source of smuggled refined gold. <sup>143</sup> India has also seen a massive increase in imports of gold doré—from 23 tons in 2012 to over 212 tons by 2019—mainly from high-risk countries. <sup>144, 145</sup> Several policy loopholes contribute to this increase, including negligible due diligence on gold imports by Indian Customs officials and the fact that most Indian refiners "remain largely unaware of, and indifferent to, both the vulnerabilities in their supply chains and the need to carry out supply chain due diligence." <sup>146</sup> The Indian government should require its refiners to undergo conflict gold audits. It should also increase education among refiners and banks in India about the need to conduct due diligence.

# Opportunities for Impact

"There is a river of dirty gold from Central Africa. We need to divert some of the water toward the legal trade, and to do that we need both sticks and incentives. Almost all incentives are toward the illegal trade now."

- Regional gold expert interviewed for this report

The conflict gold trade will never be fully eliminated, but governments and the private sector, including banks, can have a major impact in reducing it by robustly implementing due diligence frameworks, creating consequences for illicit actors, closing loopholes in the UAE, incentivizing the responsible artisanal gold trade, and helping vulnerable mining communities in East and Central Africa.

#### Creating consequences for illicit actors

First, there must be far greater financial and legal consequences for those trading in illicit gold. At present, illicit traders and refiners can get around international due diligence guidance and audits with impunity and continue to access international markets. Throughout the region, there has been little accountability for gold traders and refiners sourcing from conflict areas or for companies owned by the security sector agencies, thus leaving much of the gold production tainted by links to violence and institutional corruption. Greater financial and legal consequences for sourcing from conflict and high-risk areas would shake up the industry and help create incentives to increase the responsible, conflict-free gold trade.

In the public sector, the US Department of the Treasury, the UNSC, and the EU should sanction refiners, traders, and the networks of companies they control for purchasing gold from conflict zones. US, UN, and EU sanctions regimes all allow for designations based on findings of support to persons, including armed groups, involved in activities that threaten the peace, security, or stability of the DRC and CAR through the illicit trade in natural resources—for example, by purchasing gold sourced from areas controlled by armed groups. 147, 148, 149, 150, 151 To have a strong impact on the rest of the supply chain, sanctions should target the most influential actors in that chain, particularly the refiners and traders who travel and have bank accounts abroad. The failure of companies to implement UNSC and OECD due diligence guidelines for conflict and high-risk gold should factor into the analysis of how sanctions are applied. The last international sanctions on conflict gold traders from East and Central Africa were over a decade ago, in 2007. 152

Legal consequences can act as deterrents for others when strong and appropriate sentences are applied and guilty parties serve time in prison. Prosecutors in jurisdictions where conflict gold is traded, or where conflict gold traders or refiners are based, should investigate traders and refiners for possible money laundering, pillage, customs, and anti-corruption violations. If the investigations conclude that an indictment is warranted, those responsible for violating the law should be prosecuted to the fullest extent.

Banks and other financial institutions have a key role to play in establishing consequences for conflict gold traders, too, as large volumes of gold are traded by banks. Financial institutions must be better trained to identify anti-money laundering (AML) red flags and to exercise international due diligence on high-risk gold. As one international jeweler told The Sentry, "Banks haven't stepped up as much as they should have. They rely on their own KYC [know your customer] standards. Banks are operating in these countries. And yet the big banks are important players in gold trading markets." <sup>153</sup>



For example, some multinational banks have policies to trade gold from LBMA-certified refineries only, but they frequently do not carry out due diligence to verify the origins of that gold to the extent that electronics or jewelry companies do. 154, 155

Banks must develop or hire expertise in gold refining and internationally recognized due diligence for artisanally mined gold. Most large banks mainly know the gold trade through financial deals related to industrial gold mines, but to conduct due diligence on high-risk artisanally mined gold, banks need to develop expertise in OECD guidance, red flags from the FATF and The Sentry, <sup>156</sup> and gold refining more broadly. If banks asked OECD due diligence questions before processing a gold trade, that would have an impact on illicit trade. As one former banker told The Sentry, "Some banks, e.g. in India, treat the gold as a currency, like dollars. They don't get involved enough in the due diligence of the gold being traded. They thus evaluate you as a company, not the gold." This practice needs to be amended to focus more on the gold itself.

Other private sector companies have a role to play in creating consequences, as well. Jewelry, electronics, automotive, and other companies that consume gold must utilize conflict-free refiner audits in their supply chain decisions. The past decade has seen a revolution in the transparency of minerals supply chains. In 2010, no gold refiners went through independent conflict-free audits, but today, 63% of refiners globally have passed them.<sup>158, 159</sup> However, audits are only influential in changing dirty industry practices insofar as the end users utilize them in their decisions about who to source from. To date, only two companies—Apple and Intel—have sourced from 100% audited refiners and smelters, and many companies are stuck in the 70% range. <sup>160</sup> As more companies cut from their supply chains any refiners that fail or refuse to undergo audits, the industry incentive to shift from conflict to conflict free grows.

#### Closing loopholes in the UAE

Governments and private sector actors need to encourage the UAE government to address policy loopholes that continue to facilitate the illicit trade. As one international gold expert told The Sentry, "Dubai doesn't like questioning the efficacy of their standards." However, because the UAE is an important nexus in the gold trade and is seeking international legitimacy for its gold refining and trading practices, governments and companies should appeal to that drive when engaging the UAE government on policy.

Some progress has been made, showing the potential impact of international pressure, but much more needs to be done to close the loopholes for the illicit gold trade. For example, the Dubai Multi Commodities Centre (DMCC) addressed several outstanding issues in its due diligence protocols following international scandals over the past decade. However, the implementation of DMCC audits has been an issue, with some refineries only being delisted after significant international pressure. For its part, the DMCC notes that all company registrations are rigorously assessed through a robust compliance process and that its auditing program follows the OECD five-step framework. The UAE government should close these policy loopholes that allow conflict gold to enter the country by enacting reasonable policy reforms. The UAE announced in December 2020 that it is developing a new UAE gold good delivery standard—to be called the Emirates Good Delivery—though the details have not yet been made public. The UAE announced in December 2020 that it is developed to the public.

#### Incentivizing the legal trade in East and Central Africa

Hundreds of thousands of men and women work in artisanal gold mining in the region at present—an estimated 250,000 in the DRC alone. However, miners are very frequently exploited or evicted by governments, armed groups, corrupt officials, and companies, and most miners are forced to work illegally because of poor government policies that do not prioritize miner rights, often deliberately so in order to maintain illicit flows to corrupt officials. Formalizing artisanal



mining by changing tax incentives, reforming laws, and providing sustainable markets to artisanal miners is an important part of the solution.

Disincentivizing smuggling by aligning regional gold taxes

If the gross disparities in gold export taxes between countries in the region are not addressed, the financial incentive for smuggling will remain and illicit traders will continue to emerge. There is some movement in the direction of fixing the imbalances. High-level DRC government officials have told The Sentry that they now recognize the issue and are working to lower taxes, coordinating with provincial governments. To Similarly, in CAR there is reportedly more will to change, as there is not a long history of predatory practices in the gold sector. However, Uganda, Rwanda, Cameroon, Kenya, Chad, and Burundi make millions in illicit funds from the smuggled gold trade, and adjusting their gold taxes would force them to give up corrupt gold funding.

Diplomats in the region, perhaps together with public-private alliances, should work with governments in East and Central Africa to harmonize gold taxes. "Fixing the tax issue is just incredibly important. Without it, you really can't move on the issue," one regional mining expert told The Sentry.<sup>172</sup> Each of the countries discussed here should begin unilaterally adjusting its gold tax rates to be in line with the region, but gold tax harmonization should also be done at a regional level. For instance, harmonizing the gold export taxes between CAR and Cameroon and between the DRC and Rwanda and Uganda should be a priority. The International Conference on the Great Lakes Region (ICGLR) has incorporated this issue into its minerals certification agenda, <sup>173</sup> but it needs international actors with political weight in the region to engage robustly in support of the tax negotiations. US ambassadors in the region (or special envoys, if appointed), the EU, and the African Union could play key roles in backing the ICGLR process, as could organizations such as the Public-Private Alliance for Responsible Minerals Trade (PPA).

Diplomatic leverage for regional gold reforms to change incentives for smuggling can come from a surprising but effective source: international AML evaluations (which include gold) by the FATF and regional bodies. If a country scores badly, its credit rating is put at risk. If diplomats use this leverage when engaging countries in the region on gold, they will increase the chances of success in addressing this complex issue.

The key question is how to convince and work with these governments on reform, given the amount of money in the illicit gold market. National interests in the region are normally focused on counterterrorism and democracy, and thus regional issues such as gold smuggling are frequently secondary for diplomats. But there is an interesting idea that could be applied here to provide leverage: FATF mutual evaluations of a country's AML and countering the financing of terrorism (AML/CFT) laws and policy frameworks and their implementation. The FATF and the FATF-style regional bodies—the Eastern and Southern Africa Anti-Money Laundering Group (ESAAMLG) and the Groupe d'action contre le blanchiment d'argent en Afrique Centrale (GABAC)—should incorporate implementation of AML policies and procedures on conflict and high-risk gold into their mutual assessments of countries in the region. This practice would have an impact on country credit ratings and thus on the calculations of regional leaders. If combined with strong regional diplomacy, it could influence regional leaders to align gold taxes and plug a major loophole allowing the trade in high-risk gold to flourish. In its 2020 evaluation of the UAE's AML/CFT regime, for example, the FATF assessed and recommended several steps to fix shortcomings in the gold and precious metals sector.<sup>174</sup>

#### Increasing the market for responsible artisanal gold

Artisanal miners and traders also need viable, legal markets in which to sell responsibly mined gold to noncriminal actors. The lack of access to finance for traders and other upstream actors represents one key barrier in the development of a responsible, conflict-free gold trade. Banks and micro-finance institutions rarely get involved in artisanal mining in the region, perceiving it as too risky. However, the PPA has researched this area in depth and is currently piloting a project with a bank in the DRC to increase access to finance, <sup>175</sup> the Responsible Artisanal Gold Solutions Forum (RAGS) is restarting, <sup>176</sup> and the US Agency for International Development (USAID) is piloting a new \$1 million fund for responsible gold innovation in the DRC. <sup>177</sup> The fund may be a good starting point for industry to engage with artisanal mining in the region. Refiners and end-user companies should provide consistent inventory financing to artisanal projects, either as part of a larger group or underwritten by a development bank. <sup>178</sup>

Importantly, all of this work must be scaled up if it is to make a difference. Refiners and end-user companies alike should actively engage with and adopt the CRAFT code to boost their artisanal sourcing in a responsible manner. The CRAFT code, a new system to help artisanal minerals, producers, and downstream companies document and validate their eligibility to sell and source artisanal minerals in accordance with OECD due diligence guidance, can be a useful starting point for governments and regional buyers.<sup>179</sup>

Internationally accredited refiners—LBMA refineries, for instance—should play a role here by sourcing greater amounts of responsibly mined, conflict-free artisanal gold. This could be done by partnering with responsible mining projects, such as IMPACT's Just Gold, 180 in the gold-producing countries of East and Central Africa. Direct partnerships—such as closed-end pipelines from mine to market or the "Journey of Gold" that involved LBMA refiner Asahi, Google, Signet Jewelers, Richline, USAID, and Fair Congo—can help create markets outside of the illicit trade. 181 End-user companies, banks, and donor governments should increase such partnerships on responsible gold. In several countries in the region, governments or refiners consolidate gold from both legitimate and illegitimate sources, so there is a need to separate them out and affect the markets for each. For example, the Sudanese government under the regime of deposed President Bashir purchased, consolidated, and exported a significant percentage of the gold produced, making it almost impossible to distinguish which gold had been conflict affected. 182

#### Providing incentives for artisanal miners

Responsible mining partnerships will only be able to scale up and affect the entire sector if policy reforms on artisanal mining occur. Policies and resources must be shifted to align with what artisanal miners actually need. Miner priorities include security, access to equipment, gender equality, finance (and prefinance), training, and property rights (titles and tenure of mining concessions). It is nouth Sudan, illegal mining serves as an important source of income for many artisanal miners—not only for criminals and armed groups—as the process to obtain a mining permit is prohibitively expensive and complex. It is while many artisanal miners do not see their work as illegal, the government disenfranchises these miners by criminalizing their activities and then evicting them. Regional governments must issue artisanal mining licenses for several years, allow artisanal miners to secure clear and enforced property rights at mines, and protect them from evictions or license revocations once gold is found. In some countries, this includes granting licenses to artisanal miners at low cost in designated artisanal mining zones; in others, it includes assessing and validating mines as conflict free. Governments in gold-producing countries also need to lower the costs of officially registering miners. In CAR and the DRC this is a significant issue, but lessons can be learned from more streamlined processes in other countries. In CAR and Gold-rich provinces should open legal buying offices, and export procedures at border points should be enhanced. Is of the countries and provinces and the processes in other countries.



To move miners from the exploited, illegal category—in which they face harassment, extortion, predatory loan practices, and armed actors—to the legal, responsible trade that can free them from exploitation and boost their incomes and communities, laws need to change. Regional governments should start by formally adopting the CRAFT code so that artisanal mining cooperatives and traders can begin implementing it and, more generally, so that the region and industry can get on the same page regarding artisanal mining and due diligence standards. Donors and private sector companies should also systematically identify and work to address gender issues, including by identifying the barriers women face in mining formalization and accessing decent work and finance; creating incentives to promote gender equality in business; integrating gender-responsive due diligence; and incorporating gender analysis in the reform of mining and minerals policies, laws, and regulations.<sup>188</sup>

Governments also need to revoke the licenses of illicit traders who hover around mines and exploit them. One regional mining expert, who had experience implementing a conflict-free gold project, told the Sentry, "If you can get the [illicit] middlemen out, you remove a big part of the problem to responsible mining. The petit negociants around the mine were a big problem, as they were extorting miners and forcing them to sell gold to illicit traders." However, removing illicit middlemen is not an easy task given their vested interest in the status quo, and so engagement with governments is critically important to ensure follow-through on this issue.

Donor agencies, including multilateral donors, can contribute by helping to provide funding for training, equipment loans, and other responsible, conflict-free gold projects in the region. Donor agencies, such as the World Bank and others, should support geological mapping for artisanal mining. End-user industries should encourage legal exporters to better engage at the origin of the supply chain to mitigate risks and increase production. This type of engagement could take different forms, including providing geological experts to artisanal mining areas. Implementers of conflict-free projects also note that donor governments need to coordinate better in the region, sharing the lessons learned from their projects. Donors and companies should also have gender-sensitive programming when engaging in the artisanal mining sector in East and Central Africa. Women make up 25-50% of the artisanal mining workforce in the region, yet their issues are frequently ignored.<sup>190</sup>

As of December 2019, only 106 gold mines of the approximately 1,500 in the DRC were officially certified as conflict free, <sup>191</sup> and only a small percentage were designated artisanal mining zones. <sup>192</sup> In Sudan, the Ministry of Mining's oversight arm, the Sudanese Mineral Resource Company, has been working with gold mining companies to maximize the benefits to local communities and has allocated a portion of its budget to implement development projects in coordination with local communities in order to align with a mandatory social responsibility provision in mining regulations. <sup>193</sup> Much more needs to be done to recognize local communities' entitlement to gold tailings left behind by traditional miners, which are currently trucked away by private and public treatment companies without fair compensation for the local communities. <sup>194</sup> Governments in the region should also stringently control the use of mercury and cyanide to reduce the lasting large-scale contamination of the environment currently occurring in transitional mining areas. Other parts of the world have seen successes in formalizing artisanal mines and improving labor and environmental standards—the Oro Puno project in Peru, for instance—and lessons learned from such projects should be applied in East and Central Africa. <sup>195</sup>

#### Conclusion

Conflict gold mined in four conflict-affected countries in East and Central Africa is fueling horrific crimes against local populations and is filtering through the gold supply chain, creating major risk for multinational gold traders, refiners, banks, and technology and auto companies. Gold that benefits armed groups and corrupt criminal networks is smuggled



from CAR, the DRC, South Sudan, and Sudan into neighboring countries, mixed with other gold and refined, and then sold onward to Dubai, Switzerland, India, and Western markets. Meanwhile, a conflict-free gold trade is burgeoning and requires greater support.

International and industry awareness about the prevalence of conflict gold is improving, and there are tools available to address the issue, including established industry standards, laws against pillage and other crimes, money laundering typologies, sanctions regimes, and certification systems. The question now is whether governments and industry will utilize these tools to establish consequences for illicit actors, reform the supply chain, and incentivize a responsible trade on the ground.

To stem the flow of conflict gold and to boost the responsible, conflict-free gold trade, electronics, jewelry, and automotive companies and banks should use the FATF and The Sentry red flags to conduct enhanced due diligence. Governments and regulatory bodies must ensure consequences for those trading in conflict gold. Prosecutors must investigate, prosecute, and sentence those knowingly involved in the trade. Additionally, donor and regional governments should work urgently to harmonize gold export taxes and other incentives for artisanal mining among countries in the region so that there is much less incentive to smuggle, and industry must engage in responsible artisanal sourcing while helping vulnerable artisanal mining communities. Without significantly more attention and action from companies and governments on conflict gold, the trade will continue to fuel armed conflict, human rights violations, and environmental crimes.

#### Recommendations

**Establish greater consequences for trading in conflict gold.** The United States, the UNSC, and the EU should investigate and, if appropriate, sanction gold refining and trading companies that deal in conflict gold, along with their beneficial owners. Jewelry and electronics companies should stop sourcing from refiners that have failed credible independent audits on conflict minerals.

**Harmonize gold export taxes.** The US State Department and the EU should work with the ICGLR and the governments of the DRC, Rwanda, and Uganda to harmonize gold taxes in order to reduce smuggling and facilitate growth in the conflict-free gold trade.

Adopt the CRAFT code and source from conflict-free artisanal mines. Governments in the region and global refiners should formally adopt the CRAFT code, an open-source standard for improving conditions in artisanal mining in accordance with international due diligence standards. Furthermore, gold refiners accredited by widely accepted international standards should increasingly source conflict-free artisanally mined gold from East and Central Africa, which could be done by establishing responsible artisanal gold sourcing partnerships in East and Central Africa. The new USAID Responsible Gold Innovation Fund could be a useful starting point for industry to engage.

Help formalize the responsible, conflict-free gold trade and support vulnerable artisanal miners. The US State Department, the EU, and other governments should increase their engagement with the mining ministries of the DRC, South Sudan, CAR, and Sudan to support policy changes on artisanal mining to help formalize the sector. In particular, they should strongly encourage mining ministries to designate more viable mines as artisanal mining zones; to lower gold taxes; and to formalize the artisanal sector by allowing cooperatives to apply for licenses, lowering miner registration costs, and helping optimize production.



**Source from audited refiners.** Electronics, jewelry, and automotive companies should steadily increase the percentage of refiners that have passed credible third-party independent audits on conflict minerals in their supply chains. Companies should be sourcing only from refiners and smelters that have passed these audits by 2025, with benchmark targets such as 90% of refiners audited by 2022.

**Convene industry.** The US Treasury Department should convene key gold refiners and traders, industry associations, and banks to highlight the need for better implementation of the red flags in the FATF typology report on gold.

**Strengthen policies and enforcement in Dubai.** The UAE Central Bank should ban all cash and barter transactions for gold, and it should require all gold refiners in the UAE to undergo an independent third-party audit—in line with OECD standards—that includes due diligence on high-risk and conflict-affected gold. UAE Customs should require that everyone importing gold declare who they plan to sell the gold to and provide evidence of how they paid for the gold and to whom the payments were made. The UAE government should also address priority issues from the latest FATF evaluation relevant to the conflict gold trade. <sup>196</sup>

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 Conflict-affected and high-risk gold is gold sourced from areas defined by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development as being "identified by the presence of armed conflict, widespread violence, including violence generated by criminal networks, or other risks of serious and widespread harm to people." See:
  - Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Supply Chains of Minerals from Conflict-Affected and High-Risk Areas: Supplement on Gold," 2012, p. 7, available at: http://www.oecd.org/corporate/mne/GoldSupplement.pdf
- 2 United Nations Comtrade Database, 2019 UAE Gold Imports from Uganda, Rwanda, Kenya, Chad, Cameroon, Central African Republic, Sudan, Burundi, and South Sudan, available at: https://comtrade.un.org/data/
- The Sentry, "The Golden Laundromat: The Conflict Gold Trade From Eastern Congo to the United States and Europe," October 2018, available at: https://thesentry.org/reports/the-golden-laundromat/
- 4 Alan Martin, "A Golden Web. How India Became One of the World's Largest Gold Smuggling Hubs," IMPACT, November 2019, available at: https://impacttransform.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/IMPACT\_A-Golden-Web\_EN-Nov-2019\_web.pdf
- 5 United Nations Comtrade Database, 2018 UAE Gold and Jewelry Exports, available at: https://comtrade.un.org/data/
- According to the World Gold Council, jewelry accounted for the majority of world gold demand at 48%, with gold bars for investors or central banks accounting for 44% and technology accounting for 7%. See:
  - World Gold Council, "Gold Demand Trends, Full Year 2019," January 30, 2020, available at: https://www.gold.org/download/file/14610/gdt-fy-2019-statistics-en.xlsx
- 7 See note 3.
- David Lewis, Ryan McNeill, and Zandi Shabala, "Gold Worth Billions Smuggled Out of Africa," Reuters, April 24, 2019, available at: https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/gold-africa-smuggling/
- 9 Sasha Lezhnev and Megha Swamy, "Understanding Money Laundering Risks in the Conflict Gold Trade From East and Central Africal to Dubai and Onward," The Sentry, November 2020, available at: https://thesentry.org/reports/conflict-gold-trade/
- Joanne Lebert, Alan Martin, and Sechaba Consulting, "COVID-19 & ASM: Illicit Traders Cashing In on Vulnerable Miners in Conflict-Prone Areas," IMPACT, April 10, 2020, available at: https://impacttransform.org/en/covid19-illicit-traders-artisanal-miners/
- Jeff Lewis and Helen Reid, "Subsistence Miners Lose Out as Coronavirus Crushes Local Gold Prices," Reuters, March 31, 2020, available at: https://www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-mining-artisanal/subsistence-miners-lose-out-as-coronavirus-crushes-local-gold-prices-idUSL8N2BN670
- 12 Peter Hobson, "Exclusive: Gold Market Authority Threatens to Blacklist UAE and Other Centres," November 12, 2020, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/gold-lbma-exclusive/exclusive-gold-market-authority-threatens-to-blacklist-uae-and-other-centres-idUSKBN27S0NK
- The Sentry, Global Witness, and IMPACT, "Industry Push on Global Gold Centers Can Reduce Conflict Gold Trade Advocacy Groups," Press release, November 24, 2020, available at: https://thesentry.org/2020/11/24/4929/industry-push-on-global-gold-centers-can-reduce-conflict-gold-trade-advocacy-groups/
- 14 The CRAFT code was developed by Resolve and the Alliance for Responsible Mining and stands for the Code of Risk mitigation for Artisanal and small-scale miners engaging in Formal Trade. See:
  - CRAFT, "Home," available at: http://www.craftmines.org/
- 15 Conflict minerals being defined here as minerals fueling violence in eastern DRC. See:
  - Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, H.R. 4173, 2010, Section 1502, available at: https://www.congress.gov/bill/111th-congress/house-bill/4173/text



- The Enough Project, "From Child Miner to Jewelry Store: The Six Steps of Congo's Conflict Gold," October 2012, available at: https://enoughproject.org/files/Conflict-Gold.pdf
- 17 United States Government Accountability Office, "Conflict Minerals: Information on Artisanal Mined Gold and Efforts to Encourage Responsible Sourcing in the Democratic Republic of the Congo," August 2017, pp. 15-16, available at: https://www.gao.gov/assets/690/686745.pdf
- 18 See note 16.
- 19 Global Witness, "River of Gold," July 5, 2016, available at: https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/conflict-minerals/river-of-gold-drc/
- United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of Congo," S/2020/482, June 2, 2020, p. 17, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2020/482
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, "Organized Crime and Instability in Central Africa: A Threat Assessment," October 2011, p. 66, available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/Studies/Central Africa Report 2011 web.pdf
- 22 United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2016/466, May 23, 2016, pp. 27-29, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2016/466
- Alexandre Jaillon, Soleil Kalessopo, and Peer Schouten, "The Politics of Pillage: The Political Economy of Roadblocks in the Eastern Congo and the Central African Republic," International Peace Information Service, December 7, 2017, available at: https://ipisresearch.be/publication/politics-pillage-political-economy-roadblocks-central-african-republic-
- 24 United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Group of Experts (2010)," S/2010/596, November 29, 2010, pp. 15, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2010/596
- These are estimates for the period between 1998 and 2007, and a vast majority of deaths occurred as a result of preventable diseases and malnutrition following the forced displacement of civilians due to conflict. Anthony W. Gambino quotes an unpublished International Rescue Committee paper as saying: "The true number could be as low as 3.1 million or as high as 7.6 million. While the precise number will never be known it is clear that millions of people died unnecessarily because of the war." See:
  - Anthony W. Gambino, "Democratic Republic of Congo," in "World Development Report 2011," World Bank Group, March 2, 2011, p. 33, available at: http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/642841468247291959/pdf/620290WP0Democ0BOX0361475B00PUBLIC0.pdf
- Human Rights Watch, "Democratic Republic of Congo: Events of 2019," 2020, available at: https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/democratic-republic-congo
- 27 This was the UN Group of Experts' estimate in 2013. See:
  - Kevin Kelley, "EA Fingered in \$400m Worth of DR Congo Gold Smuggled to Uganda," The East African, February 8, 2014, available at: http://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/news/Smuggled--400m-DR-Congo-gold-fuels-war-/2558-2198074-82g9nc/index.html
  - Kira Zalan, "Tracing Conflict Gold in the Democratic Republic of Congo," Global Post, June 23, 2017, available at: https://www.pri.org/stories/2017-06-23/tracing-conflict-gold-democratic-republic-congo
  - German Federal Institute for Geosciences and Natural Resources, "Traceability in Artisanal Gold Supply Chains in the Democratic Republic of the Congo," March 2019, available at:
  - https://www.bgr.bund.de/DE/Themen/Min\_rohstoffe/Downloads/studie\_traceability\_in\_artisanal\_gold\_DR\_Congo\_2019.pdf?\_\_blob=publicationFile&v=10
- 28 See note 3.
- 29 United Nations Security Council, "Midterm report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2016/1102, December 23, 2016, p. 2, available at: http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s\_2016\_1102.pdf
- 30 See note 22.



- United Nations Security Council, "Midterm report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2019/974, December 20, 2019, p. 10, available at: http://www.undocs.org/S/2019/974
- "Sexual violence continues to be perpetrated on a large scale by State agents and armed group fighters. During the reporting period, at least 726 women, 234 children and 3 men were victims of conflict-related sexual violence, a significant increase over the previous reporting period. Fighters from different armed groups and militias are responsible for 68 per cent of the documented cases, primarily Mai-Mai Raia Mutomboki combatants, members of the Nduma Defense du Congo-Rénové group and Twa militiamen.... In North Kivu, the number of rapes committed by fighters of the Nduma défense du Congo-Rénové, Nyatura and APCLS-Rénové groups has increased steadily since the beginning of 2019, in a context of growing insecurity and population displacement." See:
  - United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Human Rights Situation and the Activities of the United Nations Joint Human Rights Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo," August 14, 2019, p. 9, available at: https://ap.ohchr.org/documents/dpage\_e.aspx?si=A/HRC/42/32
- United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2017/672/Rev.1, August 8, 2017, p. 22, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2017/672/Rev.1
- United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2011/738, November 29, 2011, p. 128-130, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2011/738
- Guillaume de Brier and Alexandre Jaillon, "Mapping Artisanal Mining Sites in the Western Central African Republic," International Peace Information Service for USAID, November 2019, p. 8, available at: https://ipisresearch.be/mapping/webmapping/resources/img\_publications/AMPR\_IPIS\_ASM\_Mapping\_Western\_CAR\_English.pdf
- 36 Ibid., p. 36.
- United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Central African Republic established pursuant to Security Council resolution 2127," S/2014/762, October 28, 2014, p. 3, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2014/762
- The Sentry, "Country Brief: Central African Republic," July 2015, available at: https://thesentry.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/19103553/Country-Brief\_CAR.pdf
- International Peace Information Service, "Central African Republic: A Conflict Mapping," August 2018, p. 92, available at: http://ipisresearch.be/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/1809-CAR-conflict-mapping\_web.pdf
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 *Ibid.*
- 42 United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Central African Republic extended pursuant to Security Council resolution 2339," S/2017/1023, December 6, 2017, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2017/1023
- Khalid Abdelaziz and Ali Mirghani, "Sudan Opens Up Gold Market in Bid to Raise Revenue," Reuters, January 9, 2020, available at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sudan-gold/sudan-opens-up-gold-market-in-bid-to-raise-revenue-idUSKBN1Z81M2
- 44 For example, the Sudan Liberation Army-Abdul Wahid (SLA-AW) and the Sudan People's Liberation Movement-North (SPLM-N). See:
  - United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan" S/2020/36, January 14, 2020, available at: https://undocs.org/S/2020/36
  - Akshaya Kumar, "Fool's Gold: The Case For Scrutinizing Sudan's Conflict Gold Trade," The Enough Project, March 4, 2015, available at: https://enoughproject.org/reports/fools-gold-case-scrutinizing-sudans-conflict-gold-trade
- Al-Junaid For Multi Activities, the family company of the commander of the Rapid Support Forces Mohamed Hamdan Dagalo, or "Hemedti," has operated a gold treatment plant in Jebel Amer since 2016. Hemedti handed the Jebel Amer concession to the Ministry of Mining in 2020 but has expanded the presence of his family-owned processing businesses to at least three new locations in South Darfur, South Kordofan, and Northern states. See:
  - Tom Collins, "Sudan's Gold: Hemedti's Untold Power," African Business, July 8, 2019, available at: https://africanbusinessmagazine.com/sectors/commodities/sudanese-gold-hemedtis-untold-power/



- Bloomberg, "Warlord-Linked Sudanese Firm Hands Over Gold Mines to Government," May 5, 2020, available at: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-05-05/warlord-linked-sudanese-firm-hands-over-gold-mines-to-government
- Sudanese Mineral Resources Company, "Mineral Waste Processing Companies," downloaded and archived by The Sentry from the website of the of the SMRC on March 30, 2020.
- United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan submitted pursuant to resolution 1591 (2005)," S/2016/805, September 22, 2016, pp. 36-41, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2016/805
- 47 Copies of the certificates of incorporation of al-Junaid Co. and Sabeika Co. reviewed by The Sentry.
- Al Sudani, "On the Relationship Between al-Junaid Co. and the RSF, General Manager Abdel-Rahman al-Bakri: The Company Was Established Before the RSF and Hemeti Has No Link to It," February 29, 2020, available at: www.alsudaninews.com/?p=56564
- 49 Information about a second company reportedly granted a monopoly could not be confirmed, and the company could not be reached for comment.
- Tom Collins, "Sudan's Gold: Hemedti's Untold Power," African Business, July 8, 2019, available at: https://africanbusinessmagazine.com/sectors/commodities/sudanese-gold-hemedtis-untold-power/
- Human Rights Watch, "They Were Shouting "Kill Them:" Sudan's Violent Crackdown on Protesters in Khartoum," November 17, 2019, available at: https://www.hrw.org/report/2019/11/17/they-were-shouting-kill-them/sudans-violent-crackdown-protesters-khartoum
- 52 United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan submitted pursuant to resolution 2455 (2019)," S/2020/36, January 14, 2020, pp. 13, 15, 39, available at: https://undocs.org/S/2020/36
- 53 Ibid., p. 12.
- Human Rights and Development Organization, "Assault and Intimidation of Civilians by RSF in Talodi, Sudan," October 19, 2019, available at: https://hudocentre.org/assault-and-intimidation-of-civilians-by-rsf-in-talodi-sudan/
- Radio Dabanga, "South Kordofan Anti-Mining Protesters Clash With Security Forces," October 6, 2019, available at: https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/south-kordofan-anti-mining-protesters-clash-with-security-forces
- Sudan News Agency, "The Supreme Committee for the Economic Emergency Announces the Provision of the Needs of the Vital Sectors in the Country," April 20, 2020, available at: https://suna-sd.net/ar/single?id=657847
- 57 Mining Technology, "Sudan's New Policy Allows Private Traders to Export Gold," January 10, 2020, available at: https://www.mining-technology.com/news/sudan-new-gold-policy/
- Reuters, "Sudan Sets Up Bourse for Gold as Opens Up Market," May 4, 2020, available at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sudan-gold/sudan-sets-up-bourse-for-gold-as-opens-up-market-idUSKBN22G21H
- 59 Al-Saiha, "Mining Sector: A Corrective Revolution," October 27, 2020, available at: https://www.assayha.net/now/48083/
- Al-Hakim News, "Mubarak Ardol: There Were Checks That Bounced, All We Did Was to Pressure Companies to Pay the Government's Dues Without Delay," September 30, 2020, available at: https://alhakim.net/24132
- 61 See note 58.
- Global Financial Integrity, "Analyzing Trade, Oil and Gold: Recommendations to Support Trade Integrity in Sudan," May 2020, available at: https://gfintegrity.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Sudan-Policy-Brief-FINAL.pdf
- Jean-Baptist Gallopin, "Bad Company: How Dark Money Threatens Sudan's Transition," European Council on Foreign Relations, June 9, 2020, available at: https://ecfr.eu/publication/bad\_company\_how\_dark\_money\_threatens\_sudans\_transition/
- Ruth Michaelson, "Militia Strike Gold to Cast a Shadow Over Sudan's Hopes of Prosperity," The Guardian, February 10, 2020, available at: https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/feb/10/militia-strike-gold-to-cast-a-shadow-over-sudans-hopes-of-prosperity
- 65 See note 63.
- 66 Enough Project, "The Criminalization of South Sudan's Gold Sector: Kleptocratic Networks and the Gold Trade in Kapoeta," Enough



- Project, April 9, 2020, available at: https://enoughproject.org/reports/criminalization-south-sudans-gold-sector
- United Nations Security Council, "Interim report of the Panel of Experts on South Sudan submitted pursuant to resolution 2471 (2019)," S/2019/897, November 22, 2019, p. 30, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2019/897
- A previous UN report noted: "Gold has become more significant to the conflict economy in recent years. It could, however, also become an important source of public resources and local livelihoods. ... While armed groups make use of gold to finance their activities, there are few indications of ongoing violence directly linked to efforts to control gold-producing areas." See:
  - United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on South Sudan submitted pursuant to resolution 2428 (2018)," S/2019/301, April 9, 2019, p. 35-38, available at: https://undocs.org/en/S/2019/301
- 69 See note 66.
- Dimo Silva Aurelio, "South Sudanese Turn to Illegal Mining for Survival," Voice of America News, December 13, 2017, available at: https://www.voanews.com/a/south-sudan-illegal-gold-mining/4162517.html
- United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on South Sudan submitted pursuant to resolution 2428 (2018)," S/2019/301, April 9, 2019, p. 36, available at: https://undocs.org/en/S/2019/301
- 72 *Ibid.*, pp. 36-37.
- 73 *Ibid.*, p. 36.
- 74 United Nations Mission in South Sudan and United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Access to Health for Survivors of Conflict-Related Sexual Violence in South Sudan," May 2020, pp. 22, 23, 37, 47, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/SS/access\_to\_health\_for\_survivors\_of\_conflict-related\_sexual\_violence\_in\_south\_sudan.pdf
- United Nations Mission in South Sudan Human Rights Division, "Quarterly Briefing on Violence Affecting Civilians," March 2020, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/SS/Quarterly\_brief\_on\_violence\_affecting\_civilians.pdf
- 76 See note 71.
- United Nations Security Council, "Midterm report of the Panel of Experts on the Central African Republic extended pursuant to Security Council resolution 2399," S/2018/729, July 23, 2018, pp. 25-26, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2018/729
- 78 See note 42, p. 32.
- 79 See note 31, pp. 10, 12-14.
- 80 See note 71.
- 81 See note 66.
- Alex de Waal, "Sudan Crisis: The Ruthless Mercenaries Who Run the Country for Gold," BBC, July 20, 2019, available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-48987901
- 83 For more on this issue, see note 9.
- 84 Ugandan gold export records for 2017-2019 reviewed by The Sentry.
- Uganda exported 27.76 tons of gold in 2019, according to Bank of Uganda records. The average world gold price in 2019 was \$45,000 per kilogram, making the approximate value of Uganda's gold exports \$1.25 billion. See:
  - Bank of Uganda, "Composition of Exports," available at: https://www.bou.or.ug/bou/bouwebsite/bouwebsitecontent/statistics/External\_Sector\_Statistics/Trade\_Statistics/Composition-of-Exports\_Values-and-Volumes.xlsx (last accessed September 2020).
  - Goldprice, "Spot Gold," available at: https://goldprice.org/spot-gold.html (last accessed October 2020).
- 86 Sentry interviews with Ugandan mining governance officials and regional ASM gold mining experts, 2018.
- 87 Global Witness, "Undermined: How Corruption, Mismanagement and Political Influence Is Undermining Investment in Uganda's Mining



- Sector and Threatening People and Environment," June 5, 2017, p. 28, available at: https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/oil-gas-and-mining/uganda-undermined/
- United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2019/469, June 7, 2019, pp. 33-37, available at: https://undocs.org/S/2019/469
- United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2018/531, June 4, 2018, pp. 22-23, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2018/531
- 90 See note 71, p. 37.
- 91 See note 71, p. 38.
- 92 See note 71, p. 38.
- 93 See note 89, p. 21.
- 94 2016 Rwandan mining study reviewed by The Sentry.
- Africa Confidential, "The Great Lakes Gold Rush," March 23, 2018, available at: https://www.africa-confidential.com/index. aspx?pageid=7&articleid=12279
- 96 IGIHE, "Rwanda Targets \$800 From Gold by 2020," November 10, 2017, available at: http://en.igihe.com/economy/rwanda-targets-800-million-from-gold-by-2020.html
- 97 National Bank of Rwanda, "Annual Report, 2019-2020," p. 28, available at: https://www.bnr.rw/news-publications/publications/annual-reports/
- 98 United Nations Comtrade Database, 2019 Imports of Gold from Rwanda to the UAE Data Set, available at: https://comtrade.un.org/data
- 99 See note 95.
- 100 See note 89, pp. 21, 23.
- 101 See note 95.
- 102 See note 89, p. 21.
- 103 See note 95.
- Julius Bizimungu, "Rwanda Gets First Gold Refinery," New Times (Kigali), June 19, 2019, available at: https://www.newtimes.co.rw/news/rwanda-gold-refinery
- 105 Corporate records for Aldango Ltd reviewed by The Sentry.
- 106 Adrian Lavista, "Rwanda Has Built Its First-Ever Gold Refinery," Region Week, June 21, 2019, available at: https://regionweek.com/rwanda-has-built-its-first-ever-gold-refinery/
- 107 Tatenda Gwaambuka, "Rwanda Builds Its First Gold Refinery, Plans to Earn \$1.5 Billion From Mineral Exports by 2024," African Exponent, June 24, 2019, available at: https://www.africanexponent.com/post/10414-rwanda-turns-to-beneficiation-as-it-builds-a-5-million-refinery
- George Tubei, "Rwanda Has Built Its First-Ever Gold Refinery at a Cost of \$5 Million to Process Gold From All Over Africa and Halt Raw Minerals From Leaving the Continent," Business Insider by Pulse (Nairobi), June 20, 2019, available at: https://www.pulselive.co.ke/bi/strategy/inside-rwandas-first-of-its-kind-gold-refinery-located-at-kigalis-special-economic/yq67y56
- Annual corporate filing for Tony Goetz NV with the Belgian government, December 4, 2017, available at: https://cri.nbb.be/bc9/web/catalog;jsessionid=19B1D6BE8FB809A90D711A658FCCC4E1?execution=e1s4#
- 110 See note 20, p. 20.
- 111 In an email to The Sentry, Goetz noted, "I am committed to maintaining the highest working standards." He added, "a number of false



and inaccurate allegations have been levelled against me and the companies I worked with in the past years. ... We are committed to operating in an ethical and transparent manner and, consistent with that commitment, upon receipt of your enquiry on AGR, we immediately communicated with you so that we could find out more about the allegations as well as the details of the evidence that you have to support them, and so that we could properly provide appropriate response. However, you have refused to provide any further information or evidence to support the allegations. As a result, we have not given any genuine opportunity to properly address the allegations presented." Alain Goetz email to The Sentry, January 11, 2020.

- 112 See note 77, pp. 25-26.
- 113 T. De Jong et al., "Diagnostic Report on Diamond Smuggling in the Central African Republic," USAID DPAM, May 2019, p. 13.
- 114 United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Central African Republic extended pursuant to Security Council resolution 2399," S/2018/1119, December 14, 2018, p. 20, available at: https://undocs.org/S/2018/1119
- 115 See note 77.
- Sentry interviews conducted in CAR and neighboring countries with field security agents, members of armed groups, and diamond and gold dealers, May 2019 to October 2020.
- Peter Hobson and David Lewis, "Race to Refine: The Bid to Clean Up Africa's Gold Rush," Reuters, January 15, 2020, available at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-gold-africa-refineries-insight/race-to-refine-the-bid-to-clean-up-africas-gold-rush-idUSKBN1ZE0YG
- 118 Baker confirmed that the quote was accurate in an interview with The Sentry. Sentry call with Robert Baker, January 8, 2021.
- 119 See:

United Nations Security Council, "Midterm report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2019/974, December 20, 2019, p. 10, available at: http://www.undocs.org/S/2019/974

United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2009/603, November 23, 2009, available at: https://www.undocs.org/S/2009/603

United Nations Security Council, "Report of the Panel of Experts on the Illegal Exploitation of Natural Resources and Other Forms of Wealth of the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2001/357, April 12, 2001, available at: https://undocs.org/S/2001/357

- 120 Sentry interviews with two gold traders in eastern Congo, February 2020.
- 121 See note 82.
- 122 See note 42, p. 32.
- 123 See note 35, p. 53.
- 124 See note 42, p. 32.
- 125 See note 82.
- 126 See note 35, p. 62.
- 127 United Nations Comtrade Database, 2018 Gold Exports from the DRC, Uganda, Rwanda, Kenya, Chad, Cameroon, Central African Republic, Sudan, and South Sudan, available at: https://comtrade.un.org/data/
- 128 See note 8.
- 129 See note 9.
- According to UN trade statistics, Switzerland, Turkey, India, and Saudi Arabia were the biggest destinations for gold from the UAE in 2017 and 2018. See:
  United Nations Comtrade Database, 2017-2018 Gold Exports From the UAE Data Set, available at: https://comtrade.un.org/data
- Securities and Exchange Commission 2018 filings, Form SD, available at: https://www.sec.gov/edgar/search/#/q=%2522african%2520g old%2520refinery%2522&dateRange=custom&category=custom&startdt=2016-02-12&enddt=2021-01-01&forms=SD



- Riccardo Franciolli, "The Shady Origins of Gold Refined in Switzerland," Swissinfo, January 8, 2019, available at: https://www.swissinfo.ch/eng/multinationals\_the-shady-origins-of-gold-refined-in-switzerland/44621040
- 133 United Nations Comtrade Database, 2018 Gold Exports From the UAE Data Set, available at: https://comtrade.un.org/data
- 134 Cyril Pinto, "A Dirty Business," Blick, August 26, 2018, available at: https://www.blick.ch/news/wirtschaft/blick-bei-schweizer-raffinerien-im-kongo-ein-schmutziges-geschaeft-id8770844.html
- Swissaid, "Détour Doré: La face cachée du commerce de l'or entre les Émirats arabes unis et la Suisse" (Golden Detour: The Hidden Face of the Gold Trade Between the UAE and Switzerland), July 2020, available at: https://swissaid.kinsta.cloud/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/SWISSAID-Goldstudie-FR\_final-web.pdf
- 136 See note 132.
- World Gold Council, "Gold Demand Trends, Full Year and Q4 2019," January 30, 2020, available at: https://www.gold.org/goldhub/research/gold-demand-trends/gold-demand-trends-full-year-2019
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Chinese Due Diligence Guidelines for Responsible Mineral Supply Chains," available at: https://mneguidelines.oecd.org/chinese-due-diligence-guidelines-for-responsible-mineral-supply-chains.htm
- 139 China Chamber of Commerce of Metals, Minerals & Chemicals Importers & Exporters (CCCMC), "Chinese Due Diligence Guidelines for Responsible Minerals Supply Chains," December 2015, available at: https://www.globalwitness.org/documents/18138/201512\_Chinese\_Due\_Diligence\_Guidelines\_for\_Responsible\_Mineral\_Supply\_Chains\_-\_En\_K83fxzt.pdf
- 140 Sentry interview with international jeweler, February 2020.
- 141 World Gold Council, "Gold Demand Trends, Full Year 2019," available at: https://www.gold.org/download/file/14614/gdt-fy-2019.pdf
- 142 See note 133.
- 143 See note 4, pp. 4, 32.
- World Gold Council, "India's Gold Market: Evolution and Innovation," January 24, 2017, p. 58, available at: https://www.gold.org/goldhub/research/india-gold-market
- 145 See note 141.
- 146 See note 4, p. 5.
- 147 United States Office of Foreign Assets Control, "Democratic Republic of the Congo Sanctions Regulations," November 15, 2018, available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/11/15/2018-24696/democratic-republic-of-the-congo-sanctions-regulations
- 148 United Nations Security Council, "Security Council Committee established pursuant to resolution 1533 (2004) concerning the Democratic Republic of the Congo," available at: https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/sanctions/1533#summary%20listing%20criteria
- European Union, Council Regulation No 1183/2005, July 2015, para. 2a(1)(g), available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:02005R1183-20170719&from=EN
- 150 US President (Barack Obama), Executive Order 13667, "Blocking Property of Certain Persons Contributing to the Conflict in the Central African Republic," May 13, 2014, available at: https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/05/13/executive-order-blocking-property-certain-persons-contributing-conflict-
- United Nations Security Council, "Security Council Committee established pursuant to resolution 2127 (2013) concerning the Central African Republic," available at: https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/sanctions/2127#listing%20criteria
- These were the US, EU, and UN sanctions against Machanga, Uganda Commercial Impex, and Kambale Kisoni. See:

  United Nations Security Council, "Sanctions Committee Concerning Democratic Republic Of Congo Adds Two Individuals, Five Entities To Assets Freeze, Travel Ban List." SC/9897, March 29, 2007, available at: https://www.un.org/press/en/2007/sc8987.doc.htm
- 153 Sentry interview with an international jeweler, February 2020.



- 154 Sentry interview with an international jeweler, February 2020.
- 155 Sentry interview with a former banker, January 2020.
- 156 See note 9.
- 157 Sentry interview with a former banker, January 2020.
- 158 According to the Responsible Minerals Initiative, 107 refiners out of 171 eligible refiners are conformant. See:
  - Responsible Minerals Initiative, "Conformant Gold Refiners," available at: http://www.responsiblemineralsinitiative.org/smelters-refiners-lists/ (Last accessed October 16, 2020).
- London Bullion Market Association, "Good Delivery List Gold," available at: http://www.lbma.org.uk/good-delivery-list-refiners-gold-current (Last accessed March 2, 2020).
- 160 Corporate conflict minerals filings with the US Securities and Exchange Commission, Form SD, available at: https://www.sec.gov/edgar/search/#/dateRange=1y&startdt=2019-10-16&enddt=2020-10-16&category=custom&locationType=located&locationCode=all&forms=SD &page=1
- 161 Sentry interview with international jeweler, January 2020.
- According to Global Witness, "Documents seen by Global Witness suggest that the local metals regulator, the Dubai Multi Commodities Centre (DMCC), changed its audit guidelines after becoming aware of negative findings in Ernst & Young's report, with the effect that damaging results were not released." See:
  - Global Witness, "Revealed: Why Dubai's First Conflict Gold Audit Never Saw the Light of Day," February 25, 2014, available at: https://www.globalwitness.org/en/archive/revealed-why-dubais-first-conflict-gold-audit-never-saw-light-day/
- In email correspondence with The Sentry, the DMCC stated, "Companies are removed from the DGD List for failing to meet the required standards. Companies can also delist themselves. ... All company registrations are rigorously assessed through a clear, comprehensive, and robust compliance structure and process. Committed to dialogue, engagement and collaboration, the UAE will continue to work on robust regulation related to issues in line with OECD standards and FATF requirements, including UAE's obligations to fight money laundry and international commitments. It is important to note, that DMCC is not a regulator of precious metals in the UAE or elsewhere. However, under the DGD, the audits of refiners follow he OECD 5 step frame work since 2012 and this program underwent an alignment assessment with OECD in 2018 similar to all the other international initiatives. The Dubai Good Delivery accreditation scheme (DGD) will be replaced by the Emirates Good Delivery, which unlike DGD, will span across the UAE at a Federal level, and be regulated by the Ministry of Economy. As communicated to media previously, The UAE Ministry of Economy and the UAE Government is committed to enhancing the UAE's position as a global hub for gold trading and ensuring the best governance, sustainability and innovation practices across the board. DMCC in partnership with the UAE Government and connected entities and stakeholders is an important part in this national project. The development of the UAE's precious metals sector is guided by standards set by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), and the Financial Action Task Force (FATF), among other intergovernmental organisations, agreements, and statutes. "DMCC correspondence with The Sentry, January 2021.
- 164 See note 9.
- Hassan Bashir, "Ministerial Development Council Discusses Introduction of UAE Good Delivery Standard, Creation of Federal Gold Platform," WAM The Emirates News Agency, December 6, 2020, available at: https://wam.ae/en/details/1395302892861
- Manuel Claeys Bouuaert, Erik Gobbers, Antoine Heuty, Alexandre Jaillon, and Timo Makori, "Assessing the Impact of Due Diligence Programmes In Eastern DRC: A Baseline Study," International Peace Information Service, April 24, 2019, p. 17, available at: https://ipisresearch.be/publication/assessing-impact-due-diligence-programmes-eastern-drc-baseline-study/?\_sft\_country=democratic-republic-of-the-congo
- Timothy Fella, Mark Freudenberger, and Sebastien Pennes, "Property Rights and Artisanal Mining," United States Agency for International Development, April 1, 2013, available at: https://www.land-links.org/issue-brief/property-rights-and-artisanal-mining/
- 168 See note 19, p. 13.



- Andy Home, "Why the Cobalt Market Needs Congo's 'Illegal' Miners," Reuters, July 12, 2019, available at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-congo-cobalt-ahome/why-the-cobalt-market-needs-congos-illegal-miners-andy-home-idUSKCN1U71VS
- 170 Sentry interview with a senior DRC government official, February 2020.
- 171 Sentry interview with a regional mining expert, February 2020.
- 172 Sentry interview with a regional mining expert, February 2020.
- Levin Sources, "ICGLR Strategy for Artisanal and Small-Scale Gold," Report for the International Conference on the Great Lakes Region, April 2019, available at: http://www.icglr-rinr.org/media/attachments/2019/04/16/icglr-asm-gold-strategy.pdf
- 174 Middle East and North Africa Financial Action Task Force, "Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Terrorist Financing Measures in the United Arab Emirates," April 2020, available at: http://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/reports/mer4/Mutual-Evaluation-Report-United-Arab-Emirates-2020.pdf
- The pilot project with the bank commences in 2020. For more information on the research, see:

  Sofala Partners and Better Chain, "The Barriers to Financial Access for the Responsible Minerals Trade in the GLR," Public Private

  Alliance on Responsible Minerals Trade, April 2019, available at: https://www.resolve.ngo/docs/ppa\_-\_barriers\_and\_opportunities\_for\_
  artisanal\_access\_to\_finance\_-\_april\_2019\_-\_final.pdf
- 176 The RAGS Forum is a group made up of industry, NGO, and government representatives working to find solutions to sourcing responsible, artisanally mined gold from high-risk regions. See:
  - Resolve, "Responsible Artisanal Gold Solutions Forum," available at: https://www.resolve.ngo/rags\_forum.htm
- 177 Global Communities, Levin Sources, and the United States Agency for International Development, "USAID-Funded Commercially Viable, Conflict-Free Gold Program," June 2020, available at: https://www.land-links.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/USAID-DRC-CVCFG-Program-Two-Pager.pdf
- 178 Tyler Gillard, Joanne Lebert, Sasha Lezhnev, Philip Olden, and Sakhila Mirza, "International Bullion Centers Recommendations," November 24, 2020, available at http://www.lbma.org.uk/assets/events/20201124%20Master%20Deck.pdf
- 179 CRAFT, "Home," available at: https://www.craftmines.org/en/
- 180 IMPACT, "Just Gold," available at: https://impacttransform.org/en/work/project/just-gold/
- 181 Sasha Lezhnev, "Watch Now: Conflict-Free Gold From Congo Now Available in US Jewelry Stores," Enough Project, November 14, 2018, available at: https://enoughproject.org/blog/watch-now-conflict-free-gold-congo-now-available-us-jewelry-stores
- Akshaya Kumar, "Fool's Gold: The Case for Scrutinizing Sudan's Conflict Gold Trade," Enough Project, March 2015, available at: https://enoughproject.org/files/Sudan%20Fools%20Gold%20Report.pdf
- 183 Sentry interview with regional mining expert, February 2020.
- 184 See note 71, p. 35.
- The Sentry, "Untapped and Unprepared: Dirty Deals Threated South Sudan's Mining Sector," April 2020, available at: https://thesentry.org/reports/untapped-unprepared/
- 186 In Uganda, for example, domestic artisanal miners now go through biometric checks. See:
  - John Odyek, "Biometric Registration of Artisanal Miners Gets Underway," New Vision, April 23, 2019, available at: https://www.newvision.co.ug/news/1499016/biometric-registration-artisanal-miners-underway
- 187 See note 35, p. 83.
- Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development, Women's Rights and Mining, and other stakeholders, "Stakeholder Statement on Implementing Gender-Responsive Due Diligence and Ensuring the Human Rights of Women in Mineral Supply Chains," April 2019, available at: https://mneguidelines.oecd.org/Stakeholder-Statement-Implementing-Gender-Responsive-Due-Diligence-and-ensuring-human-rights-of-women-in-Mineral-Supply-Chains.pdf



- 189 Sentry interview with regional mining expert, February 2020.
- Doris Buss et al., "Gender and Artisanal and Small-Scale Mining in Central and East Africa: Barriers and Benefits," Institute for the Study of International Development, October 2017, available at: https://impacttransform.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/GrOW-Working-Paper\_2017.pdf
- DRC Ministry of Mines and Cooperation Allemande, "Inspection des sites miniers artisanaux des filieres stannifere Et aurifere en RDC" (Inspection of Artisanal Mining Sites in the Tin and Gold Sectors in the DRC), December 2018, reviewed by The Sentry.
- There are 467 artisanal mining zones (ZEAs) for all minerals in the DRC as of February 2020, but they are not broken down by mineral. Sentry interview with DRC Ministry of Mines official, May 2020.
- Sudan News Agency, "Mineral Resources Company Allocates Large Sums of Money to the Development of Production Areas," January 14, 2020, available at: https://suna-sd.net/en/single?id=535964
- 194 Sentry interviews with local activists, September 2019.
- Fairmined, "A New Fairmined Certification in Peru," February 16, 2018, available at: https://www.fairmined.org/2018/02/a-new-fairmined-certification-in-peru/
- These include increasing the collection and use of financial intelligence; better educating designated nonfinancial businesses and professions (DNFPBs) on suspicious transaction monitoring and reporting obligations; implementing better mechanisms to allow for investigating cases of suspected money laundering; and enhancing understanding of "immediate and pressing" threats, such as the foreign proceeds of crime. See note 174.

